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The meeting was called to order at 3.05 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 94: INTERNATIONAL RESEARCH AND TRAINING INSTITUTE FOR THE ADVANCEMENT
OF WOMEN (continued) (A/44/409 and Corr.l and 2-S/20743; A/44/4l6)

AGENDA ITEM 103: ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN
(continued) (A/44/38, A/44/238 and Corr.l, A/44/342, A/44/409-S/20743, A/44/4l1,
A/44/457, A/44/55l)

AGENDA ITEM 104: FORWARD-LOOKING STRATEGIES FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF WOMEN TO THE
YEAR 2000

(a) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE NAIROBI FORWARD-LOOKING STRATEGIES FOR THE ADVANCEMENT
OF WOMEN (continued) (A/44/511; A/44/55l)

(b) UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT FUND FOR WOMEN (continued) (A/44/389)

(c) IMPROVEMENT OF THE STATUS OF WOMEN IN THE SECRETARIAT (continued)

(d) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE DECLARATION ON THE PARTICIPATION OF WOMEN IN PROMOTING
INTERNATIONAL PEACE AND CO-OPERATION (continued)

(e) NATIONAL EXPERIENCE RELATING TO THE IMPROVEMENT OF THE SITUATION OF WOMEN IN
RURAL AREAS (continued) (A/44/516)

1. Mrs. REGAZZOLI (Argentina) said that, despite national laws and policies aimed
at eliminating discrimination against women and some qualitative advances in the
area of employment, much remained to be done to achieve the full integration of
women into society. Educational systems should be changed with a view to
eliminating existing inequalities. At the all-important family level, Governments
and international institutions should provine social programmes tailored to the
needs of women. In that connection, it should be noted that, in the area of
women's employment. unequal pay was generally not the result of definite policies
but of problems caused by the inflexible hours of the business world which made it
difficult for a woman to accommodate both job and family. The equality and
advancement of women was also impeded by regional conflicts and tensions.

2. Argentina had been an early leader in upholding the civil and political rights
of women. According to the national constitution, written in the last century, men
and women were equal under the lav. In family law, spouses enjoyed equal rights
and obligations, and Argentine labour law had for many years prohibited
discrimination of any kind on the basis of sex.

3. Burdened by foreign debt and hindered by a weak world economy and r~s~ng

protectionism, the Governments of many developing countries were finding it
exr.remely difficult to implement social programmes to improve the sncial, cultural
and economic status of women. For that reason, Argentina believed that the main
subject of study at thf! 1990 extended session of the Commission on the Status of
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(Mrs, Regazzoli, Argentina>

Women should be the impact of the economy and the debt burden on programmes in the
developing world.

4. It was important to maintain the consensus reached during the negotiations
which had culminated in the adoption of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for
the Advancement of Women. The Commission on the Status of Women should play the
central role of monitoring, examining and evaluating the Strategies. Her
delegation continued to support the holding of annual meetings and the
implementation of a long-term work programme to that end. World conferences should
also be held for the periodic global appraisal of progress in implementing the
Strategies.

5. Argentina supported the work of the Committee on the Elimination of
Discrimination against Women and the United Nations Development Fund for Women
(UNIFEM), especially with regard to the plans of action for the advancement and
integration of women in Latin America and the Caribbean. In that connection, it
was necessary to strengthen or establish national and regional mechanisms so that
the Strategies could be appropriately implemented in each society. Argentina also
commended the work of the International Research and Training Institute for the
Advancement of Women (INSTRAW), as outlined in the note by the Secretary-General
(A/44/416).

6. Mrs. AL-HAMAMI (Yemen Arab Republic), speaking on behalf of her delegation and
that of Democratic Yemen, said that both countries gave all possible support to
efforts to place women on an equal footing with men. Women had participated
alongside men in the liberation struggle, and there was a growing awareness among
people of both sexes of the need to promote their interests.

7. A number of laws had been passed giving women the same rights as men,
including the right to social security and the right to vote and to occupy
political posts at all government levels. Efforts were being made to integrate
women in development, and great importance was placed on the education of women.
Women were integrated into the social system at the national and regional levels
and had their own women's organizations.

8. Both countries supported efforts aimed at the implementation of the Nairobi
Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women to the Year 2000 and would
continue to work for the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women,
in concert with the international community. They wished to express sympthy for
the victims of the recent earthquakes in Algeria, China and the United States.

9. Miss SAAD (Egypt) said that it was imperative to enhance the capacity of the
United Nations system to respond to the needs and demands of Governments. As
stated in the report of the Secretary-General (E/1989/l9) and in resolution 1988/60
of the Economic and Social Council, the Commission on the Status of Women had a key
role to play in promoting co-operation among the different organs of the United
Nations system. Strengthening that role would help it to integrate and consolidate
information for such purposes as the preparation of the special session of the
General Assembly devoted to the reactivation of economic growth and development in
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the developin9 countries and of the International Development Strategy for the
Fourth United N~ti~n. Dlvelopment Oecade.

10. The que.tion of women in development was not merely en economic ilsue but a
.ocial and cultural one a. well. In attempting to integrate more wc.nen in
development, it was the duty of the United Nation~ al a multilateral forum to
re.peet cultural dilfer.nc'l Among sovereign Stat.s.

11. Sho wish.d to propose that the Commission on the StatuI of Women consider the
inclusion of two additional items on the agend3s of its extended and thirty-fourth
•••• ion., namely, channelling the input at women through the special 1.lsion and
the International Development Strategy.

12. Mr. SAAj (Mali) said that, although lame progre•• had been made in furthering
the integration of women into the development process and in eliminating
discrimination against women, it was imperative to move beyond 18gal guarantoes to
practical action in everyday life.

13. From the time of its independence, Mali had made th~ full participation of
women in economic and social development a political and eC~Jomic objective. Mali
had ratified various labour-related Qonventions, including the United Nations
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Dilcrimination against Women. The
women of Mali had participated in all political actionl in Africa and were founding
members of the Pan-African Women's Organization. At the natJonal level, the Un12n
National' d~_FemmesJ1uJMAli (National union of women of Mali) wal instrumental in
ensuring the integration of women through activities ranging from literacy
programmes to the creation of rural day-care centre.. Mali gave high priority to
improving the conditions uf women In rural area. through the establishment of
women's co-operative8, literacy campaigns and the training of rural midwives in
modern birthing techniques in order to minimize the number of childbirth-related
deaths.

14. Ms. K~~~ (Director, Recruitment and Placement Division o( the Office of Human
Resources Management) wishecl to draw the attention of the Committee to a report on
the status of women in the Secretariat (A/C.5/44/17) that was shortly to be issued
in accordance with resolution 43/103 of the General Assembly and resolution 1989/29
of the Economic and Social Council. It would be ready in time for discussion by
the Fifth Committee on 3 November. Among the issues dealt with in the roport was
the focal point for the improvement of the status of women in the Secretariat. In
March 1989, Miss Suzan Habachy, had been selected at the 0-1 level to serve in that
capacity in the office of the Assistant Secretary-General of Human Resource
Management. Together with the other human resources officers, she was responsible
for questions relating to women in the Secretariat and, as focal point, she served
as Secretary of the Steering Committee for the Improvement of the Status of Women
in the Secretariat. In addition, two other director-leval women had been
appointed, one of whom would work dir.ctly with the Secretary-General on women's
issues.
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15. The Secretariat ahared the concern expressed by some delegationa over the
standstill on womerl's iSlues resulting from financial constraints, but it was
pursuing lts objectives in respect of women despite those limitations.

16. In connection with the situation of women in the Secretariat, ahe drew
attention to document A/C.5/44/17. A new system of open bidding for pOlts ha~ made
it easier for women to apply for high-lovel positions, and their promotion rate was
good. Promotion statistics showed gains even at the higher ~evels, d3spite many
pORt reductions. There had been gAins at the middle and lower level. too, but mQre
remained to be done. There had been significant gains for women in terms of
regional distribution, ~iith increasing percenta~es of female Itatf tor every
region, although they were still underrepresented in some regions. There had been
a 26 per cent incre~se in the recruitment of women in the Secretariat, but mOlt had
been recruited at low levels and a greater ~ff~rt was needed to recruit womftn for
higher-level posts, particularly through national competitive examination.. The
Secretariat was also giv~ng favourable consideration to extending the contracts of
women beyond the age of 60, to extending short-term contracts tor women ~nd to give
some preference to women who had in the past suffered because th6Y were from
overrepresented countries. The Secretariat was also considering earmarking posts
for women, partiCUlarly at the higher levelsl in Bome United Nations bo~ies

professional women constituted 15 per cent or less of the total.

17. A new development was the participation of women in peace-keeping. Delrite
retrenchment at the United Nations, 45 per cent of its staff in Namibia were women,
some even in key posts, and 42 per cent of its staff in Nicaragua were women. She
drew attention to the specific measures referred to in the annex to document
A/C.5/44/17.

18. In ~um, progresA had been slow but steady. The full support of delegations
was required to nominate women for available posts and to contact qualified
candid~tes, The ~ecretariat was making a special effort to recruit women from
underrepresentod countries in order to meet its targets.

19, MLt.._MmillAI (Afghanistan) said that the goals of equality, development and
peace for women were sti:l far from becoming a reality. The economic crisis,
particularly in th~ developing and least-developed countries, popUlation growth,
discrimination, oppres&ion and inequality still hampered women's effective
participation in their societies. Despite the development of strategies that had
provided a legal and moral framework for women's advancement and protection from
discrimination, further action was neede~ to overcome obstacles to implementation.
The integration of women in the development process should also be strengthened,
with due regard for the objectives of the New International Economic Order, and his
delegation appreciated the work being done by United Nations bodies to achieve that
objective.

20. In Afghanistan, men and women had equal rights and duties under the law. The
progress made by Afghan women showed that modernism did not necessarily mean
abandonment of traditional values, Afghan women coul~ wear non-tr_ditional dresl
without compromising their religiouQ practices, they could work in office. with
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male colleagues while retaining their dignity and could engage in activities
traditionally reserved for men while remaining good wives and mothers. Equality of
rights for women was anchored in the country's laws, and constructive measuras were
being taken to promote the social, economic and political advancement of women and
to eliminate the causes of the backwardness that had previously hindered their full
participation in society.

21. Afghan women had mobilized to defend their rights and were represented at the
highest political levels. They paid great attention to the implementation of the
relevant resolutions and decisions of the United Nations on women and to the
implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies. In the past 10 years
Afghan women had made striking progress in employment and education, particularly
when compared with their situation at the turn of the century.

22. Mu •. Ml.R~..P..A (ChUe) said that the participation of the heads of the agendes
in the discussion was a sign that the United Nations was according a relatively
highor priority to women's issues.

23. Chile had signed the Convention for the Elimination of All Forms of
Discrimination against Women, which constituted thB cornerstone of the United
Nations Decade for Women, and would be ratifying it in the immediate future. For
Chilean women, the ratification signified equality both in fact and before the
law. However, the Convention was only a small part of what was needed to bring
women into the development process in an atmosphere of peace and equality. The
advancement of women also depended upon the women themselves, they had to decide
whethor they wanted to move into the positions of power now open to them.

24. Unfortunately, instances in which women had succeeded in breaking the
traditional barriers to power in past decade. were the exceptions. Even in the
devalopEld countries, women'A participation in political decision-making was
limited. tn the developing countries women had to be integrated into the
davelopment process before they could attain positions of power.

2~. In to~ay's world confrontation was giving way to reforms aimed at greater
social and economic justice; those were important prerequisites for the advancement
oC women. At the same time, women in Latin America continued to face the daunting
challnn~e of unemployment, inflation, infant malnutrition and lack of opportunity.

26. In Chile, profound reforms in the economic and social sectors had benefited
the entire population, women and children in particular. Significant sncial
proqress, including a decline in the infant mortality rate and in malnutrition and
an increase in school attendance by children from the extreme poverty sector, had
been achieved in tandem with the consolidation of a stable and strong economy
resulting in a decline in unemployment and inflation, reduction of the fo~ei9n debt
and enhanced ability to meet international commitments. Like all Latin American
women, Chilean women were closely tied to their families and that factor would haVE
a decisive influence on the manner in which they were incorpor~ted into the
development process.
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27. According to the Secretary-General's report (A/44/5tl), only 55 of the
national reports concerning the implementation of the Forward-looking Strategies
had been received to dote. That poor response hod led her delegation to consider
that another information-gathering method, relying on public and private source.,
should be sought. In addition, new questions relating to women's issues should be
incorporated in tho .xisting reporting system. Lastly, she wished to emphasize her
country's intere.t in contributing to the review of the Forward-looking Strategiel.

28. Mrs. MENZHERE5 (Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that she attached
great importance to the priority that the international community was now giving to
women and the machinery that had been set up to monitor observance of the
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the
Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies. The Commission on the Status of Women had
become the pivotal organ for co-ordinating United Nations efforts on behalf of
woman, and she hoped that it would produce specific recommeJldations to remove the
most serious obstacles to progress for women at a time when, according to the
Commission, the situatio~ of women in the world had deteriorated and the level of
their participation and development remained unsatisfactory.

29. Radical social transformations in the Ukrainian SSR were propelling the
Government towards a policy that laid particular stress on strengthening legal
guarantees for the social protection of women. Wage, health and social benefits
had been instituted to benefit working people in categories where 70 to 80 per cent
were women. Special measure. had been instituted to provide for the specific needs
of working mothers and pregnant women and to free women from jobs that could be
harmful to their health. National and local organs of Government were engaged in
major efforts to improve the machinery for monitoring the improvement of the
situation of women and ensuring compliance with labour laws. At the political
level, 16.3 per cent of the deputies in her country's parliament were women, as
opposed to 9.7 per cent on the average for parliaments world wide.

30. She commended the efforts of the United Nations to improve the situation of
women and particularly the work of the Commission on the Status of Women and the
Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, which were the main
bodies for collecting national experience and generating idea. and recommendations
on women's issues. Flagging interest on tho part of many Governments in the 1990
review of the Commiusion's progress, however, was a sign of certain deficiencies in
its work. In future it should focus attention on the qualitative parameters for
analysing the problems under discussion and on tighter links with national
mechanisms for monitoring improvements in the situation of women in order to
produce more valuable recommendations on specific problems. Further improvements
in the co-ordination of international efforts would also have a positive effect.
The potential of regional co-operation, particularly in the European region, was
far from being fully exploited. It had been suggested that participation of the
European Economic Commission in implementing the Nairobi Strategies should be more
active and she felt that a regional forum for discussing the problems of women in
the European region would be very useful.
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31. Hs. DU lONG (China) said that sillce its adoption in 1979, the Convention on
the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women had played an
impo~tant role in helping women to achieve equal status under the law by
encouraging the Stat•• parties, now numbering 99, to enact the necessary national
legislation. China would mark the Conv.ntion's tenth anniversary by a series of
commemorative activitie. designed to increas. pUblic awarenes. of that Convention.
AI a lignatory that had ratified the Convention in 1980, China hoped that more
countries would ratify it so as to strengthen its influence.

32. Her delegation appreciated the efforts of the Committee on the Elimination of
Dhcdmlnation against Women to rationalize its workinu procedures and to I1mplify
its con.ideration of second report. and endorsed the Committee's suggestion to hold
a pre-ses.ion working group before its ninth session. Her country had submitted
its .econd periodic report and was awalting it. consideration by the Committee.

33. The mid-term review of the Forward-looking Strategies, to be carried out at
the thirty-fourth seasion of the Commission on the Status of Women, would
undoubtedly benefit from the constructive proposals and luggestions regarding the
review and appraisal put forward at recent working group meetings within the Third
Committee. In that connection, she wished to expre.s Ipecial thanks to the
Division for the Advancement of Women of the United Nations Office at Vienna for
providing d comprehensive documunt on the progress made and difficulties
encountered .ince the adoption of the Strategies and for offering suggestions for
future implementation. She hoped that by incorporating the working group's
suggestions, the Division could submit a more accurate and realistic document to
the Conu'liuion.

34. Women in China had in the past four years made some progress in achieving
equal rights and in becoming participants in the development and peace processes.
Recent reformH had opened up new opportunities for women to participate in the
political, economic, social and cultural spheres. Projected reforms in the urban
and rural production structures and expansion of the commodity economy would result
in "n even greater role for women. Their participation in social progress spurred
improvements in legislation safeguarding their rights. However, they still
3uffered from neglect, discrimination and the persistence of the feudal notion of
male superiority. They lagged behind men in education and were thus at a
competitive disadvantage in society. They were also faced with a host of new
challenges as a result of the expanding commodity economy. The Chinese Government,
women's organizations and Chinese society as a wholo would continue to take
measures to overcome those problems.
I

35. Her 1elegation wished to express its satisfaction with the work done by the
International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women
(INSTRAW). It found the Institute's increased level of training activities highly
valuable. In co-operation with Chinese organizationa, IN~TRAW had held a
statistical workshop in June 1988 at Beijing aimed at improving data collection on
women in China, after which some workshop participants had conducted similar
training courses in their own regions. Her country stood ready to explore with
INSTRAW means of IItrengtheni'.-lg their mutual co-operation.
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36. The report of the United Nation. Dvvelopment Fund for Women (UNIFIM) had the
merit of being efficient, qetting quick re.ult. and concentratinq on wom.n in
developing countrie., .0 it was qratifying that in recent year. the Fund had
expanded it. activiti•• an~ increa.ed its re.ource ba... China hoped that its
po.itive co-operation with the Fund would qrow in year. to come.

37. ~~ (Yugo.lavia), commentinq on the Secretary-GenAral'. report on the
Implementation ot the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategi.. tor the Advanc.ment ot
Women (A/44/S11), noted with conc.rn that the .xpected proqres. in many area. of
r.levance to women had not materiali ••d and that obltacle. to th. implementation of
the Strat.gi•• had been encounter.d at the national and international level.. That
made it all the more important for Governm.nts and the ag.~ci.a ot the United
Nations .yltem to giv. their tull attention to the forthcoming •••• ion ot the
Commission on the Status of Women, which would review the proqre•• thus far in
implementing the Strategi•• and make recommendations for future action.

38. The Secretary-Gen.ral'. report indicated that int.rnational qoal. could be
more .asily achieved by making women more .ffectiv. particip~nt. in the
de~i.ion-making proce•• , At the aame time, it had not.d that wom.n did not
participate actively in politic. or ih political deci.ion-making. Governmenta
should pay proper attention to th. realona for that .ituation, a. outlined in the
report. In that aame connection, her delegation .upported the convening in 1991 of
a high-l.vel interr.gional con.ultation on women in public life, which would,
inttr alia, examine the role of women in the major deciaiQn-making proc••••••

39, Devolopmental con.traint. conDtitulJd thy main impedim_nt to the ftdvancement
of w~men and the implementation of the Forward-looking Strategie.. The neqatlve
impact Qf structural adju.tment programme. on women and child~Qn .hould be .xamined
under the general que.tion of dev.lopm.nt, A good anaIyais of that .ubject waa
provided in .ection 2 of the 1989 World Survey on the Role of Women in
D.velopment, According to that .urvey, there waa a direct correlation between the
external dabt of developing countries and their adju.tment mea.ure., on the one
hand, and the decline of net income and av.rag. wage. re,ulting in wide.pread
poverty among women, Reduction in public expenditure. had a particularly negative
impact on women and children, who were dependent on public .ervice••
Macro-economic measure. to bring about a more favourable int.rnational economic
environment were nece.sary to change the .ituation. Step. to minimi.e women's
particular vulnerability to economic crises should be taken at the national level.
Future il.ue. of the World Survey .hould continue to link the advancement of women
to key areal of economic development. It was gratifying to find that i ••u•• of
relevance to women had b••n includ.d in the 1989 World Economic Survey. In view of
the cros.-sectoral and mUlti-diaciplinary nature ot tho•• i ••ue., United Nation.
activities aimed at integrating women in development n••ded to be .trenqth.ned. In
that connection, Yugo.lavia supported the work of the United Nation. Developm.nt
Fund for Women (UNIFEM),

40. The Ninth Summit Confer~nce of Non-Aligned Countrie., held at Belgrade in
Sept.mb.r 1989, had r.affirmed the valuable contribution of women, .tronqly
support.d the recognition of their ri9htl, and laid particular .tr••a on the n.ed
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for greater efforts aimed at integrating women in development, e~pecially in
non-aligned and other developing countries. It had also called for intensified
efforts to launch a co-operative programme on women in development supported by the
international community and had urqed all non-aligned and other developing
countries to participate in the ministerial conference of non-aligned countries on
the role of women in development to be held in early 1990. The Programme for
South-South Co-operation in the Area of Women in Development, elaborated jointly by
Zimbabwe and Yugoslavia in co-operation with INSTRAW, had been presented at the
Summit.

41. Her delegation welcomed INSTRAW's research programme on improving conce~ts and
methods for data collection on women, and was rleased to see that it had organized
numerous seminars for participanta fl'om national statistic&l offices and sectoral
ministries. Her country had used the Institute'. training manual to organize
national consultations and was interested in expanding that activity to the
regional level in co-operation with the Economic Commission for Europe. She wJshed
also to commend the efforts of the United Nationl Statistical Office and INSTRAW in
collecting data on women's work in the informal .ector. Such information would
provide concrete evidence of women's substantial contribution to national wealth
and growth and would encourage innovative policies to provide them with assistance.

42. The adoption of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of
Discrimination against Women was a milestone in the United Nations Decade for
Women. Her delegation was gratified that thus far 99 States had ratified or
acceded to the Convention and 18 more States hed signed It. Increase in the number
of ratifications, faithful implementation of the provisions of the Convention and
gradual withdrawal of reservations would contribute significantly to the
advancement of women world wide. She therefore welcomed'the .teps taken to
publicize the Convention on the tenth anniversary of its adoption.

43. The Yugoslav delegation endorsed the proposal of the Committee on the
Elimination of Discrimination against Women to convene a working group to meet for
three to five days prior to its ninth session. That would enable the Committee to
organize its work more efficiently, and in turn facilitate its review of the
periodic reports. In that connection, increased secretarial support for the
Committee would be welcome.

44. Mr.L..~I.tJ:.NS.KI (Australia) wished to thank: the Secretariat en behalf of Canada,
New Zealand and his own Government for its prompt and comprehensive response to the
concerns recently expressed by the members of the Third Committee, partiCUlarly
about the lack of progress in the action programme for the inlprovement of the
status of women in the Secretariat and the need for a more dynamic approach. A
review of progress made in 1989 indicated that a slow but stftady approach would not
be adequate to meet the goal of overall participation of women at a rate of
30 per cent by 1990. In fact the 6 per cent increase registered in 1989 could only
be taken as a warning signal that progress was faltering.

45. He hoped that further clarification would be forthcoming on a number of points
in the Secretariat's response. Furthermore, he trusted that information would be
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provided to the Fifth Committee r.qardinq the numb.r of tim'l the Steerinq
Committ•• for the programme h.d m.t linc. April and the r.lultl of thol. m.etinql.
H. would .lao like to know wh.t It.p. h.d b••n t.k.n in 198Q to re.pond to the 1988
r.comm.nd.tion. of the St••ring Committ... Laltly, mort inform.tion about the
rol.1 of the focal point and the Dir.ctor would b. w.lcom••

46. MI. yASSILIOU (Gr••c.) allo wi.h.d to thank the A••ilt.nt S.cr.t.ry-G.n.r.l
for h.r compr.h.n.iv. r.sponl' to the qU'ltionl railed in the Third Committ•••
Sinc. it had r.qu••t.d a report on thG improvem.nt of the It.tUI of wom.n in the
S.cr.tariat in 1988, the Third Committ.e had .xpect.d to h.v. the r.1.v.nt report
before it during the current d.b.t. on the item. For the forty-fifth 1.llion, it
would appr.ci.t. having that inform.tion b.for. it w.nt to the Fifth Committe••

47. Mr. MANIO (L.lotho) I.id th.t the propo.all .nd r.comm.nd.tionl I.t forth in
the Nairobi Forward-looking Str.t.gi•• for the Adv.nc.m.nt of Women r.main.d the
only hop. for achi.ving furth.r .dv.nce. in the .tatul of wom.n. That go.l impli.d
incr••••d participation of wom.n in .oci.l .nd .conomic d.v.lopment. Among the
sp.cific f.ctor. r.quiring imm.di.t. int.rn.tion.l .nd n.tion.l att.ntion were
in.quiti.s in obt.ining .duc.tion, the n••d for tr.ininq .ctiviti•• and acc,l. to
h.alth s.rvic•• and chi1d-c.re I.rvic... Th. lituation of women in L••otho W.I
mad. more difficult by the fact that the abl.-bodi.d m.l. p.Jpul.tion oft.n .p.nt
long p.riod••mployed •• migrant work.rl in n.ighbouring countri.l, l ••vinq the
r••ponsibiliti•• of houl.hold c.r., d.v.lopm.nt .nd .gricultur.l .nd liv••tock
production to wom.n. Wom.n'l rol, a. produc.r. and ag.ntl of chang. had b••n
••v.rely limit.d by th.ir m••gr••har. in th. m••nl ot production .nd by th.ir
m~rginalization in production rel.tion••

48. Eallcation and training w.r. crucial to bring about the .ff.ctiv. p.rt\cip.tion
of wom.n in developmant. Whil. hia country' ••ducational policy .fford.d .qu.1
opportunity for boy. and girl., the .ub.tantially high.r proportion of wom.n in the
population meant that mort female. acquired high.r education. In q.n.ral, hil
Governm.nt continu.d to adopt m.a.ur•••im.d at .qualizing politic.l, cultural and
socio-economic oppurtunlti•• for men and women and promoting gr.at.r p.rticip.tion
of women in the d.velopm.nt proc.... For .xampl., it had alwayl lupport.d the
principle of equal pay for equal work and had include~ that principl. in the labour
regulation.. Nev.rth.le•• , men continued to dOMinate in th, high.r Itrata of the
civil .ervice and the private I.ctor. It wa. hop.d th.t the dilparity would
gradually b••liminated al wom.n became mort fUlly int.grat.d into the d.v.lopm.nt
and deci.ion-making proc...... In that conn.ction, hil country h.d eltablilh.d the
Dir.ctorate of Youth and Wom.n'. Affair. in 1979 for the purpo•• of int.grating
wom.n into the .ocio-.conomic .phere by •••i.ting th.m in project formulation and
identifying funding .ource••

49, Imp.diment. to the advancement of wom.n in Le.otho includ.d lawl conc.rning
family and marriage, inheritance, succe•• ion, land distribution and b.nking. For
example, women had limit.d acce•• to the m.an. of produr.tion b.cau.e they wer.
r.garded as minor. a. long •• their husband. were aliv... In order to redre••
certain inequalitie., hi. Governm.nt had promulqated the' 1979 Land Act, which had
brought about marked improvementl in wom.n'l riqhtl in tb. ar.a. of property
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acquisition, tinance and credit. Two banks had started providing loans for women
who submitted viable project proposals. Women had also formed financial and legal
orqanilations to aid them in their struggle for equal treatment before the law.

50. His delegation endorsed the remarks of the Executive Director of the United
Nations Population Fund to the effect that women were the centre of development and
that without more assistance to women, the development process itself would stall.
At the same time, there was room for optimism in light of the various aotivities
being oarried out by the United Nations specialized agencies, as outlined in their
v~luabl. reports. The agencies had a primary role to play in making Governments
aware of what action must be taken.

51. Mr. AL-RAtiAS (Oman) said that the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies were one
of the main achievements of the United Nations Decade for W~men. The Strategies
had taken account of the sUfferings of Palestinian women in the occupied
territories, where they were daily subjected to oppression and a~ts of terrorism by
the occupying forces. The international community must carry out its
responsibility with rogard to Palestinian women and help them regain their right to
a lite in dignity in their own homeland.

52. Although Oman had supported the consensus leading to the adoption of the
Nairobi Strategies, it had general reservations about any provisions which might be
in conflict with the Sharia.

53. His Government had brought about improvements in education and health oare
that had a positive impact on the overall situation of women. Omani women had
opportunities to participate actively in the development process and received
training for that task. There were plans to expand maternity and Child-care
facilities and many women's organizations had major achievements to their credit in
the field of social services. A women's association had been set up to promote the
participation of women in development and Oman had actively participated in
international efforts to promote the advancement of women.

54. He stressed the noed to put an end to all forms of discrimination against
women in the field of employment. In Oman, there was no discrimination between men
and women with regard to employment and 5alaries since women enjoyed the right to
collective and private ownership of properey. The Sharia guaranteed equality of
the sexes in education, employment and other areas. Women worked as doctors,
served in the police and armed forces and occupied high positions in many
governmental and private institutions. Those advances could not have been achieved
without the major social reforms instituted by the Sultan of Oman, who recognized
that the participation of women was an effective and dynamic factor in the
development of society.

55. Mrs. DIALLO (Senegal) said that her country attached great importance to the
implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies. The Senegalese Ministry
of Social Development had set up a department to improve the situation of women by
organizing women's groups in urban and rural area. in order to carry out
dev~lopment activities. Steps had been taken to identify women'l needs, formulatt'
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specific development projects, facilitate women's role in agricultural production
and establish a special fund to meet their financing requirements. The Government
pursued a policy aimed at relieving women from domestic work to enable them to
engage in remunerative activity.

56. The success of the Government's policy to achieve food self-sufficiency was
larg.ly due to the efforts of women. In the field of agriculture, animal
husbandry, water supply and measures to combat desertification, women were active
at all levels and made a valuable contribution to achieving the desired goals. The
National Women's Committee increased pUblic awareness of the need to ensure the
full integration of women ln the development process and promote the advancement of
women in the social, economic, political and cultural fields.

57. Senegal had been able to carry out its programme for the advancement of women
thanks, in part, to the support of the international community and such
int*~national organizations as UNDP, UNEF, UNICEF, ILO and UNIFEM as well as
non-gov.rnmental organizations. UNIFEM provided substantial assistance to promote
activities by women in developing countries. In that connection, her delegation
supported the appeal urging donor countries to increase their contributions to the
Fund to enable it to meet its numerous obligations.

58. The Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies constituted the basic framework for
providing legal guarantees for the advancement of women. Accordingly, in its
appraisal of the implementation of the Strategies, the Commission on the Status of
Women should take account of the relationship between the right of women to
equality and the need to protect and ensure the .xercise of that right.

59. Ms. SEMAMBO-KELEMA {Uganda) said that little progress had been made in the
implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies because of the negative
effects of the world economic situation on efforts to improve the status of women.
The already disadvantaged position of women had been aggravated by structural
adjustments. Governments must renew their commitment to the Strategies and strive
to achieve meaningful economic and social development for women. Her delegation
noted with concern the situation of black women in South Africa and appealed for
increased international assistance to them and their children, whose political,
civil an~ economic rights continued to be violated. Palestinian women and chil~ren

also required international assistance.

60. For women in rural areas in developing countries increased efforts must be
made to provide better health care and family-planning facilities and eliminate
illiteracy. In that regard, her delegation noted with satisfaction the work
carried out by UNIFEM and other international and non-governmental organizations in
assisting Governments to achieve the objectives of the Nairobi Forward-looking
Strategies. UNIFEM would assist the Ugandan Ministry of Women in Development in
addressing key priority needs through mutually supporting projects.

61. She noted with regret that the United Nations had not achieved its target for
increasing the number of women in high-level decision-making positions within the
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Or;anilation and call.d upon the S.cr.tary-G.n.ral to I.t a ;ood .xampl. in
impl.m.ntin; the provi.ions of the Conv.ntion on the Elimination of ~ll Forms of
Di.criminat!on against Wom.n.

62. H.r Gov.rnm.nt fully r.cogniz.d the crucial roll of women in national
d.v.lopm.nt. Sine. 1986, much had been don. to promote participation by women in
the national d.ci.ion-making proc.... Tb. Ugandan Dir.ctorate for Women's Affairs
had b••n r.markably lucc'Bsful in increasing the political awarenesl of women and
.ncouraging them to participat. in politics. Wom.n s.rved in many key positions in
the Gov.rnm.nt. Tb. Mini.try of Women in D.v.lopm.nt allo a.sisted wom.n in
achi.ving .conomic .mancipation.

63. Uganda wa. committ.d to the int.gration of wom.n in .conomic development. The
Gov.rnment had initiat.d a programme to provide loans to rural women and was
.ncouraging th.m to .n;ag. in mort .xt.nsive and profitable agricultural
production. S.v.ral organizations provid.d expert advice to rural wom.n in the
fi.ld of agricultur., health and .ducation.

64. A 1.ga1 aid clinic provided fr.e legal assistance to women and a project was
b.ing dev.lop.d to carry out a study of lawl relating to women's needs.

6~. Her d.legation .xpresled satisfaction with the work carried out by
international and non-governmental organizations in assiating the Ugandan
Gov.rnment to implement the Nairobi Strat.gi.1 and app.aled for increased funds
from donor countri... She call.d on those States that had not yet done so to
accede to the Conv.ntion on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against
Wom.n and commended the work carried out by the International Research and Training
Institut. for the Advan~~ment of Women.

66. Hr. H~SHI (Somftlia) said that in his statement at the previous meeting he had
referred to the hardship of women refugees in Namibia and South ~fric8. Press
rel.as. G~/SHC/2g54 had erroneously included Zi~babwe among those countries and
should b. corrected.

67. ~~isl ~IQUAZE (~lgeria) thanked the representatives of the Yemen Arab Republic
and D.mocratic Y.men for their expressions of sympathy and support in connection
with the r.c.nt earthquake that had occurred in her country.

The meeting rose at 0 p.m.
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